HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 14, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

VIA ZOOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present remotely (via phones and computers).  
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those listening to tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, April 14, 2020.
MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:


Regular Session – March 24, 2020
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve and hold the following Selectmen Minutes:

Executive Session – February 25, 2020

Executive Session (1st) – March 10, 2020
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


Executive Session (2nd) – March 10, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrant:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 85
	$ 363,358.06


Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 86
	$   48,034.30

	Withholding Warrant
	# 87
	$ 133,309.78

	Vendor Warrant
	# 88
	$   45,337.40

	School Warrant
	# 89
	$ 384,529.34

	Ambulance Commitment

from 3/23/20 – 3/29/20
	for
	$   43,047.21

	Ambulance Commitment

from 3/30/20 – 4/5/20
	for
	$   53,215.80

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#4
	$     5,160.00
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AFFIRMED BILLS
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm approval of the following Selectmen Bills: 
	Halifax Fire Dept. (reim. wages & veh. maint./aircraft accid.) ….
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo, P.c. (legal/March) ………………...

Michael C. Gilman, Esquire (legal/February) …………………...
	$ 7,164.17
$ 3,456.25
$ 1,540.00


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	KP Law, P.C. …………………………………………………...
	$ 3,055.60


APPROVED WARRANTS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 90 
	$ 361,642.60

	Vendor Warrant
	# 91
	$ 209,402.96

	Withholding Warrant
	# 92
	$ 133,176.61


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/B. Gaynor) …………………….
RELX Inc. (law books) ………………………………………...
	$ 100.00
$   70.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks 7 Derensis, P.C. 
(Andrews v. ZBA, Covid, Town Meeting Fed. legislation) …...
	$ 1,420.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Road Cut – 7 Ocean Avenue
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval of Permit #2020-02 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 3’ x 5’ x 3’ road cut trench to install new service at the above location.

Road Cut – 344 South Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2020-03 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & a 4’ x 40’ road cut trench to install new gas service at the above location.  
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Road Cut – 383 Monponsett Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2020-04 issued to Columbia Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut tie in & a 4’ x 15’ road cut trench to install new gas service at the above location.  
COVID Update - Personnel Practices & Policies
“Halifax COVID leave”.  Back in March, the Board had indicated that employees who needed to be home for any reason, COVID related, other sicknesses, etc. would be paid. This would include employees who did not return to their regular workplaces but did not work from home. The Board should consider, at some point amending this policy. The new federal laws (see below) allow for paid leave under specific COVID related circumstances and some employees may be covered because of their particular circumstance.  However, there will be situations in which employees are:

· sick due to circumstances other than COVID

· on vacation or personal leave

· on bereavement leave

· neither working from home nor working at their regular workplaces

The Board should decide how to handle these situations.  Garron suggested that they are better off waiting and Millias added that it is so fluid that it is hard to decided.  The board will think about it and revisit it that their meeting on April 28th.  
COVID Update - Food Pantries

Our Lady of the Lake has stopped accepting donations from SYSCO as the amounts and sizes of containers were not a good fit.  As for today, the Halifax Congregational Church has continued to accept shipments via the Highway Department from SYSCO.

COVID Update - Federal COVID Leave

The Federal law sets up a separate sick leave amount (ten workdays) for employees who are out due to COVID sickness and possibly related to COVID sickness in others.  In addition, the law allows for employees to take separate paid leave due to childcare issues related to COVID. Seelig will make sure that employees and department heads have information about this.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

John Peck - Continuation of Earth Removal Permit

Recommendation from Town Engineer Steve Wry – Land Planning 
Millias said that he recalls that the were going to get a base plan for something to refer to and that is what the report from Land Planning highlights.  He further said that the report is extensive, and he has not had a lot of time to process it.  
Andrews stated that Land Planning had three recommendations 

Seelig suggested going over each recommendation one by one. 
#1 Section 144-2.A states: 

In no case shall the Board issue a permit for removing a greater amount of earth than the Board deems necessary for the purpose stated in the permit application.

Wry recommends since the construction of the building lots is complete. The applicant should tell Board what he intends to do with the remaining soil piles.  The Board may desire to have the applicant level out the remaining soil piles to ensure that no necessary soil is removed from the site.  

Garron asked what his plans were for the piles and Peck said that he does not want to spread out the piles to prove he is not going to take them off the property because he is not and that is where it is staying.  At some point it might get spread out but at this time he has other things he is tending to.  
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Millias asked if the material was useful in the bog and he said no as it has a mixture of clay and sand at some point it may get spread out right where it is.  Basically, it is soil that was taken out of the pond to make it deeper and just piled up there.  
Garron asked Millias and Andrews what they wanted to do. 

Seelig questioned him saying he is not going to spread it out but then mentioned he might and Peck said this is not at the top of his list with everything else he is doing and it may be years before he gets to spread it out and again said he does not plan on taking it off the property.  What is he getting from Landing Planning’s recommendation is that they want it spread out so he does not take it out of there all he can do is say he is not going to take it off the property.  With the way his dad’s health is he is not capable of calling someone to take it out even if he wanted to.
The only issue Andrews has is he thinks the plans need to be better (listed below #3).  Garron asked what he thought was missing and Andrews said he is recommending that an As-built topographical plan be submitted.
#3 Wry recommends that an As-built topographical plan be required to be submitted upon completion of earth removal and/or restoration operations.

Seelig read the following Recommendation from Town Engineer Steve Wry – Land Planning: 

#2 Section 144-2.C.(2)(a)[6] states: 

A plan of the land involved, prepared by a registered land surveyor or professional engineer.  The plan submitted has no stamp or signature of a registered land surveyor or a professional engineer.   

Wry recommends that the applicant provide an appropriately stamped plan and that the applicant’s engineer provide property lines, zoning lines and designations of assessor’s parcels on the plan.  It appears that the excavation area located on Map 79; Lot 1D rather than on Map 79; Lot 10 and is within a Conservancy Zone rather than a residential zone as indicated on the submittal plan. 

Seelig asked Peck what his thoughts were on the recommendation from Land Planning for #2 and he said if he does all the recommendations listed which will cost him time and money then gets the permit it might be easier to pay the fines and be done with it.   But the fact is that his dad is not coherent cannot drive and certainly cannot appear in court and if was to go to court the judge would probably throw it out.   To spend all this time and resources for stuff that was taken away in 2018 is moot when he just trying to get a permit and pay it and be done with it.  He had nothing to do with it but is trying to rectify a wrong his dad did who at this time probably does not have any recollection of doing it.   His dad is suffering dementia so it f it was to go to court it certainly will go no where and the easiest thing to do is issue the permit for the amount of dirt that was taken out and stop wasting the town’s and his time and money.  He is trying to help the town move on from this as well as himself.  
Garron asked Millias his thoughts and he said this is hard and he emphasizes with what Peck is saying.  Peck says his dad owns the land and at some point, his dad will end up in a home or die. He pointed out that if the permit was denied it’s not like he can go back and get the dirt and put it back in the pond as it was done a year and half ago.  So, it is either the town issues a permit and he pay for it and whatever late fees there may be or have my dad appear in court, which he can’t do.
Garron understood what he was saying and asked the Board if they want to vote to follow the recommendations of the town’s engineer.

Millias said this is very difficult situation and in a perfect world he would like to have #2 & #3 be taken care of but whether that is feasible and to Peck’s point it might be moot anyway.  It is hard for him to say okay forget about it.  Peck said nothing like this is going to be done again.  He really wants to follow all the town’s rules and every Board he works with knows he never says “no’.   The person who did this is not capable of doing so anymore and they can either believe or not believe that he has good intentions.   
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Millias said no one is denying his intentions and understands his frustration and emotions especially involving his dad.  He said that in this position (being a BOS) it is hard to pick and choice who can and cannot do something and is at a loss.  Peck said if you wait you probably will not have anyone to issue the permit to.     

Andrews would like/thinks #2 & #3 get done and that they do not have to put a time limit on it. Peck said at this time he is dealing with many things.  Andrews asked if they gave him a year would that work, and he said it depends because if it the person you are trying to summon to court to charge criminal charges is not around anymore …

Andrews asked Seelig if it was criminal charges and he said no just fines.  Peck said the letter stated to appear in criminal court but regardless of what it says because by the time he appears in court he might not still be here.  He does not thinks outstanding fine gets passed down to the children.  He added that at this time (Covid-19 pandemic) there are many people who could use his money besides a land surveyor.  He does not see another alternative besides paying the permit fee.  He is trying to make this right because he respects everyone in the town and wants to have good relationships going forward.    
Millias said to Peck’s point if his dad is no longer with us this is not going to go anywhere anyways.

Garron asked what does the town gain out of it?  If there is a lesson to be learned we have learned that and hopefully, people come forth learn it too.  

Millias again said in a perfect world he would like to see #2 & #3 done but is inclined to say let’s deal with the permit and if anything else goes on at the property this is going to have to be established.  Peck said that he is one the one caring for the property and if anything in the future would require a permit, he will get it.  He has been living here his whole life and intends to stay here therefore only wants to be in the good graces with everyone in the town.  
Millias asked if the property was in his dad’s name and Peck said yes. 

Garron said that they set out that everyone has to follow the rules and regulations set forth in the towns by-laws and unfortunately the circumstances we had at the beginning have changed erratically. 

Andrew said the issue he has is that when he came on the Board (came on May 2019) this was an going on at least a year before that and that is no fault of his (Joe) and understands what he is saying. 

Again, Peck said the person who did this can no longer understand what he did or ever be in a position to do it again and dragging him to court would be a moot point.  
Going forward Peck said that he will follow the rules he is a resident in the town and has no intentions of leaving and will work with the town to get this resolved. 

Garron asked Millias and Andrews if they were ready to vote on all the recommendations from Land Planning or issue the permit. 
Millias moved to issue the permit as he cannot see dragging John Peck to court at this point and this has nothing to do with because it is John it is because of the circumstances.  He further said he cannot see getting a court date in the next year based on the way things are going right now.   This is unfortunate and they tried to give everyone the opportunity, but it just did not work.  
Andrews understands what Peck and Millias are saying and will issue the permit under the condition that if there are any trucks leaving the property with material, it will change his vote.  Peck said is not lying.  Andrews said the only reason he is saying this is because there was a message from him asking to bring more material out of there and Peck said he did not do it because he was not sure how it worked so before taking anything out he did come to Town Hall asking what he needed to do.  He knows now that if he wants to take material out he will have to get a permit.  
Garron suggested putting a caveat on it that any violation of this permit in the future the Board will take legal action.  Andrews was okay with that.  
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Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to issue an Earth Removal Permit to John Peck with the stipulation that should any trucks leave the property with material legal action will be taken. 

Mudfest 

Garron said with the way things are going and if the advisory of a 10-person minimum gathering is not lifted he would have to say no to issue the permit. 

Bergstrom asked that they issue the permit and if the laws are still in effect then he will not move forward with the event.
Seelig asked how many people were at the last one and he said approximately 1,000 but they come and go, and he would not move forward if he could not get the 1,000.  Seelig suggested the Board could approve the permit contingent on the restrictions being lifted by the Governor. 

Millias said they could meet before the event to affirm or revoke the permit. 

Andrews asked what deadline for the vendors was and he said he needs a thirty-day notice. 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Live Entertainment Permit issued to Robert Bergstrom for his June 21st Mudfest Event with the caveat that the Board and Bergstrom review it on June 16th. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Vacation Carryover
Sandy Nolan provided Seelig with information about the amount of vacation that employees would lose under contracts and the W & P by-law if no vacation was taken.  The review indicated that with eleven weeks left in the fiscal year that department heads with union employees should have enough time to work with those employees to ensure that they take sufficient vacation during the remainder of the year in order that none of them lose vacation.  There are two W & P employees with about 80 hours that they would lose and Seelig has notified their department heads to work with those employees to schedule vacation.  There is one department head with about 140 hours of vacation to lose.  
That department head is not associated with specific COVID efforts. Seelig can make sure that this department head is aware of the situation and takes vacation between now and June 30th.
Cathy Drinan, the Board of Health Agent, has about 140 hours of vacation that she would lose if she did not take it between now and June 30th.  Seelig recommends that the Board and/or the Wage and Personnel Board grant a waiver for the normal vacation carryover of 40 hours from one fiscal year to the next but encourage her to take some vacation before June 30th.
Seelig also recommends that the Board allow the Town Administrator to carryover more than 40 hours of vacation leave from FY2020 to FY2021 while encouraging him to take some vacation during the next eleven weeks.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously allowed Charles Seelig and Cathy Drinan to carryover up to one hundred and twenty (120) hours of vacation leave, not accrued during Fiscal Year 2020 (July 1, 2019 to June 30, 2020).

FY2021 Budget Status
The Finance Committee did not meet yesterday due to the power outages. The Committee expects to meet next week to work on a revised budget based on data and recommendations from the Town Accountant and Seelig. 
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Annual Town Meeting Status
Town Meeting is still scheduled for June 15th.  The State approved a framework for setting up a 1/12 municipal budget if Town Meeting cannot be held before June 30th.  The Selectmen would have to approve this budget and submit it to the Division of Local Services, with the Board consulting with the Finance Committee and the departments/boards/committees.
Annual Town Election Status
Town election is still scheduled for June 20th. This date will be dependent on whether the Governor’s restrictions are relaxed sufficiently to hold elections.  Seelig has notified the Town’s legislators that the State should give some consideration about allowing municipalities to hold municipal elections by mail ballot only (no polling places). Voters can ask for mail in ballots (early and/or absentee) now. 

Andrews v. Halifax - First Lawsuit
The Court has given the Party Trust an extension of time until May 15, 2020 in regard to the building permits in this case. 

Andrews v. Halifax - Second Lawsuit
No update or actions.
Andrews v. Halifax - Other Actions
Gordon C. Andrews has filed a request with the Building Inspector that he revoke the building permits for Amanda’s Estates that he issued during the last few weeks. The request is under review.  In addition, Mr. Andrews has filed an appeal with the ZBA of the issuance of the building permits. I expect that the appeal will be heard at the ZBA’s meeting in June. 
Internal Infrastructure Changes Post COVID
Seelig is discussing with the financial team and the regulatory department about moving to systems using less paper for payroll/accounting, permitting and document retrieval.  He may want to have Articles on the ATM/STM warrant for appropriations for these systems. 

School Fire Suppression System - Bonds & BANs
The Town’s current Bond Anticipation Note (BAN) for the Elementary School’s fire suppression system is due to be paid in May 2021.  Normally, the Town would issue a 20-year bond at this time.  However, the Town’s financial advisors have recommended that the Town issue another BAN until late this year as the municipal bond market is uncertain due to the pandemic.  The goal would be to issue a new BAN which would allow the Town to look at the market later this year and then either continue to issue further BANs or a 20-year bond.  In either case, the Town would make a down payment on the principal during Fiscal Year 2021. 

Mobile Units as Affordable Housing
Attorney Mayo is developing the special legislation.
Reebok Ragnar Road Cape Cod 2020
This event, schedule to go through Halifax and use the Elementary School as a transfer point on Friday, May 8, has been canceled. 

Blood Drive
Seelig has contacted the Massachusetts Red Cross about their schedule and what would be needed to hold a blood drive in Halifax at the request of a resident in Halifax.  The Red Cross staff said that their dates are booked until late June, at the very least. The venue would have to be at least 1200 to 1500 square feet in size and air-conditioned.  
Selectmen Meeting – April 14, 2020




                                       Page 8

Seelig said the only suitable space in a municipal building would be the Great Hall and if the Board wants, he can bring this up later this spring.  Millias is inclined to wait and see how this develops.  Andrews stated that the school cafeteria is air conditioned.  Seelig has provided this information to the resident who was inquiring about it.
Multi-Family Zoning By-Law
Attorney Kwesell has provided a new draft of the proposed by-law. I had corrected a couple of typos. Alan Dias recommended that “Title V (5)” be changed to the appropriate CMR citation and I’ve made that change. I’ve made no other changes. I understand that there might be interest in further discussions about the subject but I recommend that the Board of Selectmen submit the draft, with the changes noted above, to the Planning Board for the Planning Board’s hearing on May 7. I think that there is a general consensus (not necessarily unanimous) and I think that is sufficient to, at least, bring this before Town Meeting for a vote. 

Submission of Zoning By-Laws to Planning Board
I ask that the Board of Selectmen submit the following articles to the Planning Board for its public hearing on Thursday, May 7: multi-family housing (from the Board), floodplain update (map IDs and dates, purpose, data) (from the Board), clarification under MGL Chapter 40A, Section 6 as to what entity makes a determination (from the Board), allowing recreational marijuana establishments in the commercial district via a special permit from the ZBA (petition article). 

Country Club Estates
The hearing is scheduled for May 6th.  However, if the Governor’s orders on gatherings have not been relaxed, the hearing will be continued, without a penalty on the clock, until a Wednesday in the first half of June.  The ZBA may be able to handle some administrative actions at the meeting in May. 

Bert Gaynor Legislation
While Chapter 53 of the Acts of 2020 allowed the Board of Selectmen to appoint Mr. Gaynor as a special police officer, Chapter 53 is tied specifically to the pandemic.  To make the appointment allowable for a longer period of time, this special legislation still needs to be approved.  Representative LaNatra wrote that S. 2393 was engrossed and passed through third reading and should be on the Governor’s desk soon. 

Due Date for Property Tax Bills & Waivers on Late Payments
At its meeting on Tuesday, April 7th, the Board of Selectmen voted to move the due date for the second-half property tax bills from May 1st to June 1st, to move the deadline for filing of exemptions from April 1st to June 1st and to waive the penalties and interest on late payments of bills with due dates from March 10th to June 29th as long as the bills were paid between March 10th and June 29th. The Division of Local Services has confirmed that the waiver period will end on June 29th  (not June 30th ) and that calculation of interest will be based on the due date of the bill (so interest on property tax bills paid after June 29th  will be based on the June 1st  due date). 

Trash Problem at 37 & 39 Buttonwood Road
The office has received a call last week about alleged trash problems at the above two properties.  Seelig did a drive-by and confirmed that there are piles of trash/debris at both addresses. He will send an initial letter to the property owner(s) notifying them of the problem and will check the properties again before the Board’s meeting on April 28th. 
Request - Flags on Town Hall Green
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously granted David Walsh, on behalf of the VFW Post 6258, permission to put small field flags on the front green of the Town Hall (in front of curved driveway) to be displayed from May 16th to June 6th.  
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Ambulance Abatement 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for March 2020 in the amount of $79,463.09.

Flammable Storage Permits Fees
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to waive late fees for Flammable Storage Permits for the period of time up until June 30th. 
Children’s Mental Health Week
A request was received from Parent/Professional Advocacy League for the Board to proclaim May 3rd through May 9th as Children’s Mental Health Week.  The Board does not traditionally proclaim Weeks etc. but Seelig felt obligated to bring this request to the Board.  
Garron said that in the past they have not participated in things of this nature and asked how it benefits the town.  Seelig was not sure but could research it and bring it back to the Board on April 28th. 
Gasoline & Diesel Fuel Contract
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to continue the contract with Dennis K. Burke, Inc. for the delivery of Premium, Unleaded Gasoline and Diesel fuel to the Town of Halifax for the period July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021.

Family Medical Leave 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to grant Janet Barbati’s request for Family Medical Leave beginning on March 2, 2020 and extending to March 12, 2020.
Family Medical Leave 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias the Board unanimously voted to grant Keith Swanson’s request for Family Medical Leave beginning on March 17, 2020 and extending to April 4, 2020.
Animal Control Officer Reappointment

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Noreen Callahan as the Animal Control Officer, term to expire April 30, 2021.

MA Association of Health Boards - Notice of Award
Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed the Chair, Troy E. Garron, signing the $5,000 Grant awarded to the Board of Health for their work on COVID-19.

Automated Speed Camera Legislation
Legislation allowing these cameras was proposed but it looks like it will undergo further work and not be voted upon at this legislative session.  Something like this might work to alleviate some of the problems with Walnut Street and other locations.  Seelig plans on sending a note to our legislative delegation that the Town is not necessarily for or against any specific legislation but would be interested in ensuring that it would provide an option to the Town if it was approved in the future. 

Possible Illegal Business - 1 Spring Street
The Building Inspector has cc’ed the Board on a letter concerning a possible illegal business at this location.  No action needed from the BOS.
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Highway Department Vacation Carryover
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to allow five employees of the Highway Department to carryover 40 hours vacation leave each from FY2020 to FY2021 as per their union contract.

Solar Fields Special Legislation
Attorney Mayo has drafted special legislation to be submitted to Town Meeting and then to the State Legislature to allow the Town to issue property tax bills for solar fields.  Developers would still have the option for PILOTs.  Two of the members of the Board of Assessors have expressed support for the draft.  Seelig recommends that the Board approve this draft and submit it to Town Meeting. It is unlikely that the Legislature will approve this measure, but it would provide additional evidence to the Legislature that state-wide legislation is needed.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews the Board unanimously voted to approve the draft and submit it to Town Meeting.
Floodplain Mapping Extension or Waiver of Date
The EPA has not granted a general waiver for Massachusetts communities to update their maps by July 22, 2020.  Because Seelig does not know when the Town Meeting will occur, he does not want the Town to be in violation.  FEMA will allow a request for a rescission of the Letter of Final Determination with the Board’s approval.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously authorized Seelig to request an extension to FEMA.  
Pavement Management Services
Steve Hayward has provided Seelig with a scope of work from BETA Engineering for analyzing the Town’s roads and pavement condition. The cost is $28,500.  Seelig will draw up a generic contract for the Board to sign using the scope of work for the specifications.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the contract.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
